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Question: 
 
Senator Scullion: No. I would love to, but I cannot. When you pass legislation, what the 
legislation says is that as soon as an Aboriginal person, or someone you think might be an 
Aboriginal person, comes into custody the first thing you have to do is ring this number. It is 
a legal aid number, but it may not only be legal services that need to be provided. So they 
make contact. What I am paying for is, in effect, is a 24-hour service in addition to other legal 
services. So they are there and they network. They ring your family. They can bring people. 
They give you the comfort that someone else outside of this system is looking after them. 
They often go in and see them and generally play an 'amicus' role, and we know that, in those 
first hours, that is just so important. The evidence is that for the first 15 years of its 
implementation in New South Wales—New South Wales has legislation for this—there has 
not been a death in custody, and I am talking about before you get incarcerated, so this is a 
death in custody issue. But the sad thing, again, is that it is pretty well known that I and those 
who run that process have been at loggerheads because I am currently paying for something 
they legislate for. I think it is very useful, and it is very sad that they have not agreed to fund 
it themselves. We will continue the conversation. On that basis, we have made an offer to all 
the states and territories that they pass legislation to ensure that you do that. It catches not 
only whatever the police may get you for but also protective custody. The deal would be that 
we would pay for a three-year period and after that the agreement would be that they fund 
that service themselves. 
Senator McCARTHY: That is in letters you have written?  
Senator SCULLION: Yes. All of the jurisdictions have that offer now.  
Senator McCARTHY: Is that public? Can we have a look at it?  
Senator Scullion: Well, it is now, Senator.  
Senator McCARTHY: Thank you. We could have that on notice. 
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Answer: 
 
Letters to relevant jurisdictions offering to fund a custody notification service for a period of 
three years contingent on the introduction of legislation mandating its use and the jurisdiction 
agreeing to take on funding responsibility at the end of the three year period are as follows: 

• Victoria – Attachment A; 
• Queensland – Attachment B; 
• South Australia – Attachment C; 
• Western Australia – Attachment D; 
• Tasmania – Attachment E; and 
• Northern Territory – Attachment F. 

 
The Minister for Indigenous Affairs, Senator the Hon Nigel Scullion, did not write to the 
New South Wales (NSW) or Australian Capital Territory (ACT) Governments offering to 
fund a Custody Notification Service (CNS). NSW already has legislation that requires a 
Custody Notification Service be available, and the Commonwealth has provided funding to 
30 June 2019 for the NSW service. The ACT relies on Commonwealth Legislation, which 
also already requires a CNS be operated. 
 
Following the death of an Aboriginal woman in protective custody, the Minister for 
Indigenous Affairs, Senator the Hon Nigel Scullion sent a further letter to the NSW 
Government asking NSW to consider how their CNS legislation arrangements could be 
strengthened. 
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